MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 20 DECEMBER 2004 AT 7.00 PM


In the Chair:
Councillor G Hartin

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, W Graham, T Laverty, D M McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan and M Molloy. 


Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive


Mr D Kelly, Chief District Building Control Officer

Mrs E Mulholland, Development Manager

Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager

Mr K McGarry, Tourist Development Recreation Manager

Mr A Wilson, Senior Environmental Health Officer 

Miss F McCorry, Member Services/Clerical Officer

Mr P Duffy, DoE Planning Service

04/33:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

Apologies were received from Councillors C Blaney and Digney as they were unable to be present.


Chairman’s Business


Councillor Hartin stated that the Christmas Reception had gone very well.  He pointed out that representatives had attended from the community groups throughout the district, and mayors from three other Council areas.

He also thanked the staff from Sheskburn who had helped out at the reception.

04/33:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 22 NOVEMBER 2004 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 22 November 2004, having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 22 November 2004 be adopted.”

04/33:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 22 NOVEMBER 2004 
Water Supplies
Councillor McMullan referred to page seventeen of the minutes and in particular to Details of Water Supplies and enquired if any response had been received yet.

The Clerk stated that he was not aware of a response having yet been received.

Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall
Councillor McMullan referred to page twenty two of the minutes and in particular Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall and enquired if a response had been received yet.

The Clerk stated that a reply had not yet been received but reminded members that the Road Service would be in attendance at the Council Meeting to be held on 10 January 2005.

04/33:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION

Councillor Hartin welcomed Mr Paul Duffy of the Planning Service to the meeting.

E/2003/0047/LB  Listed Building.  Mr P McAuley, 5 The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Demolition and reconstruction with rear extension.

E/2003/0048/F  Full.  Mr P McAuley, 5 The Diamond, Ballycastle, Erection of bar, nightclub and office (re-advertisement – amended plans)

E/2004/0112/F  Full.  Ross Property, 121 and 123 Main Street to 5 Bridge Street (rear of 125 – 141 Main Street, Bushmills.  Revised Scheme to provide 22 apartments and associated parking (3 bed, 2 bed and 1 bed) (previous planning approval ref E/99/0143).

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.
This was agreed.

E/2004/0198/O  Outline.  Miss K Anderson, Diagonally opposite 22 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and change of character.

Councillor McAllister requested that an office meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0217/O  Outline.  Mr J McAfee, Approximately 300m North of 119 Red Road, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, inappropriate road frontage and erosion of rural character.

Councillor McCambridge requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0218/O  Outline.  Mr Price, 60m south of 90 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Site of dwelling and garage. 

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to unacceptable access arrangements and insufficient information.

Councillor Hartin requested that a site meeting be held for this application.
This was agreed.

E/2004/0223/O  Outline.  Mr J Caskey, Site to east of 97 Ballinlea Road, Armoy.  Site for dwelling and garage. 

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and erosion or rural character.

Councillor Molloy requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0232/O  Outline.  Mr Ward, between 38 & 40 Glen Road, Glenariffe.  Site for dwelling.

E/2004/0255/F  Full.  Mr M Blaney, 42-44 Castle Street, Ballycastle.  Amendments to previous approval E/2003/0462/F sub-division of existing premises into 3 no retail units.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0294/F  Full.  Mr H Clarke, 145 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed development of 5 apartments.
Mr Duffy stated that eight objections had been received for this application and pointed out that it had been recommended for refusal due to it being detrimental to setting of Listed Building and the demolition not being justified.  He also stated that there was inappropriate design, and inadequate parking.
Councillor Graham requested that an office meeting be held with the Architect for this application.
This was agreed.

The Clerk referred to a letter dated 13 November 2004 from Mr Raymond McMullan, Chairman of Bushmills Folklore and History Society that had been circulated for members’ information opposing the proposed demolition and redevelopment of five apartments at 145 Main Street, Bushmills.  
E/2004/0349/F  Full.  Mr Stewart, 68 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Erection of detached garage with the provision for grass cutting equipment and domestic fuel store.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2004/0353/O  Outline.  Mr J Brown, land approximately 140m south of 64 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle. Site for two storey dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character.

Councillor Molloy requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0366/O  Outline.  Mr D McAllister, 300m North East of 26 Glenville Road, Cushendall, Co. Antrim.  Site for farm dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to need, prominence and lack of integration and inadequate access arrangements.

Councillor McMullan requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0369/F  Full.  Mr J McNeill, Up lane from 159 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Dwelling (replacement).

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0373/O  Outline.  Mr J Smyth, 340m SSW of 78 Capecastle Road, Armoy, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling and garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to prominence and lack of integration.

Councillor Hartin requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0411/F  Full.  Mr D Chambers, 400m North-east of 27 Kilmahamogue Road, Ballycastle.  Replacement dwelling.

E/2004/0414/F  Full.  10 Community Walk, Mosside.  Single storey side and front extension.

Mr Duffy stated that there were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0423/F  Full.  Mr A Creigh, site adjacent to 74 Castlecat Road, Castlecat, Bushmills.  Proposed dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that one objection had been received for the above application, but pointed out that it had been recommended for approval.
This was agreed.

E/2004/0428/O  Outline.  Craig, land approximately 60m NW of 93 Magheramore Road, Armoy.  Site for dwelling and domestic garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to ribbon development leading to further development opportunities, erosion of rural character and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor Hartin requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0429/O  Outline.  Mr J Duncan, 80m South East of 50 Moyrcraig Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling and garage.
Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character and lack of integration.

Councillor McAllister requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0431/O  Outline.  Mr W Kane, 60m South East of 72 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling and garage.

E/2004/0439/O  Outline.  Mr D Chambers, 27 Kilmahamogue Road, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling and garage.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2004/0445/O  Outline.  Mr J D Hill, Site adjacent to 77 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling and garage.
Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to unsatisfactory access arrangements, impact of access works on visual amenity, erosion of rural character and tendency to ribbon.

E/2004/0446/O  Outline.  Mr J D Hill, 280m North West of 70 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling and garage.

Mr Duffy stated that his application had been recommended for refusal due to inappropriate road frontage site, lack of integration and inadequate forward sight distance.

Councillor McConaghy requested that a site meeting be held for the above two applications.

Councillor Graham expressed his agreement with this request.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0453/O  Outline.  Mr D McIntyre, opposite no 133 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Replacement dwelling.
Councillor Graham expressed his thanks to the Planners for this recommendation. 

E/2004/0461/O  Outline.  Mr C Freeman, land adjacent to 2 Riverside Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2004/0466/O  Outline.  Mr S Price-Stephens, Lower Shandragh, Knockans, Rathlin Island.  Erection of dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to insufficient need, lack of integration and unacceptable access.

Councillor Graham requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the applicant would deal with his own application.

After discussion, it was agreed that no action would be taken for this application.

E/2004/0479/F  Full.  Mr S Hanna, land to the rear of 18-26 Mill Farm, Mosside.  Erection of 6 no one and a half storey dwellings, and detached garages (approved via planning applications E/1997/0142 and E/2000/0110).

E/2004/0481/F  Full.  Mr J McCormick, 112a Glenshesk Road, Armoy, Ballymoney.  Improvements and rear extension to dwelling.

E/2004/0482/F  Full.  NIE, 35 Isle Road, Bushmills.  3 Phase overhead line on wooden poles.
There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2004/0487/O  Outline.  Mr A Hamilton, site adjacent to 38 Hillside Road, Ballycastle.  Site for replacement dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to it not being a genuine replacement opportunity, lack of integration and unduly prominent.

Councillor Molloy requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0488/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs K Warner, no 39 Carnbore Road, Bushmills, Co. Antrim.  Roofspace conversion, internal alt and extension to dwelling also extension to existing garage.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2004/0489/CA  App within.  Mr H Clarke, 145 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed demolition of no 145 Main Street, Bushmills to facilitate new apartment development.

Mr Duffy stated that three objections had been received for this application and pointed out that it had been recommended for refusal due to it being detrimental to setting listing building and the demolition not being justified.  He also stated that it had inappropriate design within conservation area and inadequate parking.

Councillor Graham requested that an office meeting be held for this application with the Architect in attendance.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0490/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs S Clarke, 1 Seneirl Road, Castlecatt.  Extension to dwelling.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2004/0495/F  Full.  Mr A McHenry, 80 metres south of 68 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle. Change of house type, revised dwelling and garage design.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to it being prominent, lack of integration and inappropriate design.
Councillor McCambridge requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

Councillor McAllister requested that an office meeting be held for this application.

After discussion, it was agreed that an office meeting would be held for this application.

E/2004/0496/F  Full.  Mr J McCouaig, 68 Clare Road, Ballycastle, adjacent to ruins of no. 70 Clare Road, Ballycastle.  Replacement Dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to no replacement opportunity and inappropriate rural design.

Councillor McCambridge requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0497/F  Full.  Mr K Hodges, 267 Moyarget Road, Ballymoney.  Gable extension to dwelling, single storey - kitchen.

E/2004/0503/F  Full.  Mr J Adams, adjacent to no 112 Ballinlea Road, Armoy.  Replacement dwelling.

E/2004/0515/O  Outline.  Mr D McAlister, 350m West of 54 Cabragh Road, Liscolman.  Site for dwelling and garage.

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

Applications deferred from the previous meeting

E/2003/0382/O  Outline.  Mr A Brown, lands at 106 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Four agricultural outbuildings.  
Mr Duffy stated that one objection had been received for this application and pointed out that it had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and prominence in an AONB, erosion of rural character and unacceptable access arrangements.

In reply to Councillor Graham, Mr Duffy stated that site meetings with MLA’s in attendance were no longer possible.

Councillor Graham therefore requested that an office meeting be held with the MLA in attendance.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0133/O  Outline.  Mr S Connolly, adjacent to 9 Carrowcrin Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, prominence and unacceptable visual impact of laneway.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she had not contacted the applicant and requested that it be deferred again for the office meeting.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0155/O  Outline.  Mr G McAuley, opposite 37 Coolkeeran Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for new dwelling for retiring farmer.

There were no objections for this application, it was recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

Councillor Hartin expressed his thanks to the planners for this recommendation.

E/2004/0158/O  Outline.  Mr C Brown, land approximately 200m south of 42 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling and domestic garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character.

Councillor Harding requested that this application be deferred for two weeks to withdraw or refuse.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0177/O  Outline.  Ms A O’Neill, land to rear of 40 Clady Road, Cushendun.  Site for single storey dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to no case in need in an AONB, erosion of rural character and substandard visibility splays.  He also stated that there were unacceptable access arrangements and tandem development.

Councillor McMullan requested that this application be deferred for four weeks.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0182/O  Outline.  Mr B Butler, land approximately 75m NW 16 Glenmakeeran Road, Ballycastle.  Site for farm workers dwelling and domestic garage (re-advertisement amended address).

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been withdrawn.
E/2004/0189/O  Outline.  Mr McGinn, lands approximately 90m NNW of 33 Churchfield Road, Carey Mill, Ballycastle.  Site for farm dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to insufficient case in need in AONB, lack of integration and prominence.

Councillor S Blaney expressed his concern that application had not been approved and requested that an office meeting be held for this application.
Councillor Molloy concurred with Councillor S Blaney’s remarks.
After discussion, it was agreed that an office meeting would be held for this application.

E/2004/0195/O  Outline.  Mr S McDonnell, Glenariffe Road, (approximately 120m NW of 3 Glassmullen Road, Glenariffe.  Site for farm workers dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, ribboning, erosion of rural character and lack of integration and prominence.  He also stated that there was unacceptable tree loss, unacceptable access arrangements and impact on archaeological remains.

Councillor McCambridge requested that this application be deferred to withdraw or refuse.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0206/O  Outline.  Mr A Kinney, 142 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Site of replacement dwelling.  

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and being contrary to replacement policy.

Councillor McMullan requested that this application be deferred for the Architect to contact the planners.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0207/O  Outline.  Mr M Connolly, 180m south of 27 Coolkeeran Road, Armoy.  Site for dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to failure to integrate and change in rural character.

In reply to Councillor Graham, Mr Duffy reiterated that only an office meeting could be held with the MLA in attendance.
After discussion, it was agreed that an office meeting would be held for this application.

E/2004/0213/O  Outline.  Mr Smith, land approximately 70m SE of 55 Ballyvennaght Road, Ballyvoy.  Site for replacement dwelling.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

Councillor McCambridge thanked the Planners for this recommendation.

E/2004/0214/F  Full.  Mr Todd, Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Replacement dwelling and garage. 

Mr Duffy stated that his application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, being contrary to PPS3, protected route and unacceptable off site replacement.

E/2004/0215/F  Full.  Mr Todd, 68 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Change of use from dwelling to office accommodation for existing potato processing business. 

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to it being contrary to draft PPS4 and no need demonstrated.

Councillor Harding requested that an office meeting be held for the above two applications with the Principal Planning Officer in attendance.


This was agreed.

E/2004/0230/F  Full.  J Black, land adjacent to 54 Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Replacement of derelict dwelling and outhouses with 3 no self catering holiday cottages.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal do to it being contrary to TOU3 no need demonstrated, erosion of rural character and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McCambridge requested that this application be deferred for one month to gather information on case on need.
This was agreed.

In reply to Councillor Molloy, Mr Duffy stated that the agent would advise what further information is needed for case in need.

E/2004/0237/O  Outline.  Mr B McAuley, land adjacent to 31a Glasmullen Road, Glenarriffe.  Site for dwelling and domestic garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to no case on need, ribbon development and lack of integration.  He also stated that there would be prominence and change in character.

Councillor McMullan requested that this application be deferred for one month for new evidence.

This was agreed, but Mr Duffy stated that if no new information was forthcoming, the application would be refused.

E/2004/0260/O  Outline.  Mrs B Graham, land opposite 195 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Site for replacement of 2 no dwellings.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to over development of the site, it being contrary to policy GB/CPA3 and HOU13 unacceptable visual impact, unacceptable access arrangements and flooding.

Councillor McDonnell requested that this application be deferred for one month for the agent to address.
This was agreed.

E/2004/0305/O  Outline.  Mr G Hunter, Site 2 rear of 63 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Site of dwelling.  

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to failure to integrate and change in rural character.

Councillor McCambridge requested that this application be deferred for one month to contact the applicant.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0340/O  Outline.  Mr Chambers, 60m west of 63 Straid Road, (off Falltaggart Road) Ballycastle (re-advertisement amended address).  Site for dwelling and garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration.

Councillor McAllister requested that this application be referred to the Planning Management Board.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0341/O  Outline.  Mr P McGarry, adjacent to 40 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling.
Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, tendency to ribboning and lack of integration.  He also stated that it was recommended for refusal due to road frontage and protected route.

Councillor Harding requested that an office meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0406/O  Outline.  Mr I McCook, 120m NW of 78 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Site for dwelling and garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character and ribboning.

Councillor Harding requested that an office meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0427/O  Outline.  Simpson, 460m West North West of 93 Magheramore Road, Armoy.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character and prominence and lack of integration.

Councillor Hartin requested that an office meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0442/O  Outline.  Mr B McLoughlin, previous gatehouse to Kilmore House located 100 metres Northwest of 10 Glassmullen Road.  Replacement of existing gatehouse with new domestic bungalow to be located 85m north east of Gate House.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to it being contrary to HOU13 off site replacement, prominence and lack of integration.

Councillor McMullan stated that an office meeting was arranged for the following Wednesday and requested that the application be deferred for one month for the office meeting to take place.

This was agreed.

Appeal Decisions Notified

E/2003/0090/O  Mr & Mrs W Craig, land adjacent to 120 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling.  

Mr Duffy stated that the appeal on the above application had been dismissed.

Councillor Hartin expressed his disappointment at this decision.

Notification Letters

Councillor McMullan enquired if there had been any further development with the notification letters with regard to informing the public that plans could be viewed at Sheskburn House.

The Clerk stated that he had written a letter to the Divisional Planning Officer but pointed out that a reply had not yet been received.

 Councillor McIlroy entered the meeting at this point, 7.55pm.
Site Meetings

After discussion it was agreed that the site meetings would be held on Thursday 6 January 2005.

Appeal Hearing

Councillor McDonnell referred to the letter dated 26 November 2004 from Farningham McCreadie Partnership that had been circulated to inform members of an appeal hearing on 25 January 2005 for planning application E/2004/0346 for a proposed residential development at Ramoan Road, Ballycastle for the Parishes of Ramoan and Culfeightrin, and requesting that a letter of support would be forwarded to the Planning Appeals Commission.  

Mr Duffy stated that Council should also have received a letter from the Planning Department stating that the application had been passed to the Planning Referrals and stating why it had been turned down.
Councillor McCambridge suggested that when the letter would be received, Council would make a response on receipt of the letter.

Councillor Molloy stated that it prejudiced the forthcoming Area Plan, and pointed out that the application had been made under the existing Area Plan.

Councillor Harding concurred with this remark.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Planning Appeals Commission to support the planning application E/2004/0346 for the proposed residential development at Ramoan Road, Ballycastle for the Parishes of Ramoan and Culfeightrin.

Councillor Hartin thanked Mr Duffy for attending the meeting and he left at this point.
04/33:05
CHIEF DISTRICT BUILDING CONTROL OFFICER’S REPORT


The Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.



After discussion,




Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,




“That the Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report be adopted.”

04/33:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH DEPARTMENT’S REPORT


The Environmental Health Department’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Shaping the Strategy
The Senior Environmental Health Officer (SEHO) stated that an invitation had been received to send delegates to the Shaping the Strategy meeting organised by EHS on 21 January 2005, and informed members that part of the programme would include the completion of the Best Practicable Environmental Option (BPEO) process for Northern Ireland.

He also stated that the North West Regional Group had arranged a meeting for 12 January 2005 at which Eugene Kelly from EHS would be present on the progress of the development of the BPEO process to date.

He pointed out that it would be useful for those members who wished to attend the meeting on 21 January to also attend that on the 12 January 2005.

Councillor S Blaney stated that he would let the SEHO know if he would be attending.

Inspection of Play Grounds

The SEHO stated that Moyle District Council (MDC) owned and maintained sixteen playgrounds throughout the District and that they were currently inspected on a monthly basis by Council’s Enforcement Officer.
He stated that the provision of safe play equipment was dealt with by the Health & Safety at Work (NI) Order 1978 and the EN1176 Playground Inspection European Standard and pointed out that reports were forwarded by the Health and Safety Advisor to the Technical Services Manager on matters requiring attention.

He stated that Council needed to employ the services of an outside contractor to compliment those inspections currently being undertaken in house, and pointed out that the inspection should be undertaken on an annual basis to deliver a baseline indicator as to the current standard of playgrounds situated throughout the District.  He informed members that this inspection, along with the monthly report would help to provide Council with sound defence in the event of future litigation.

The SEHO informed members that quotes had been obtained from three such contractors, and that he recommended that the quote from ROSPA be accepted as it was the most reasonable.  He also pointed out they could also carry out a Disability Discrimination Act Assessment of each playground for an additional £10.00 per site.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That ROSPA would be appointed to carry out an inspection, risk assessment and Disability Discrimination Act Assessment of each of the sixteen playgrounds throughout the district”.
   After further discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health Department’s Report be adopted.”




04/33:07
DEVELOPMENT MANAGER’S REPORT

The Development Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Consultation of the Draft EU Rural Development Regulation

The Development Manager (DM) stated that she had circulated a draft response to the twenty six questions posed within the consultation on the Draft EU Rural Development Regulation for members’ attention.
She also invited Councillor McCambridge to inform members of the conference that she had attended on the EU Rural Development Regulation.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That Council would adopt the draft response to the Consultation on the Draft EU Rural Development Regulation”.

Maritime Festival 2006
The DM stated that there would be an opportunity to draw down funding to assist with events organised in the Moyle Area as part of the forthcoming Maritime Festival.  She pointed out that as match funding could be difficult, a proposal had been made to the Festival organisers for provision of workspace for two festival coordinators with a cost being set against this to count as match funding.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the DM stated that the workspace would be needed for eighteen months.

After discussion, it was agreed that workspace would be provided at Sheskburn House for two festival coordinators as match funding for the Maritime Festival.
It was also agreed that insurance cover for the Maritime Festival coordinators would be investigated.

Environmental Improvement Scheme

The DM stated that DSD had awarded EI funding for an Environmental Improvement Scheme for Ann Street under the condition that all works would be carried out in this financial year.  She stated however that due to unforeseen circumstances that had arisen by the Water Service having to carryout essential works along Ann Street, DSD had stated that they would honour their offer and carry out the scheme in 2005.

She stated that given the delay to complete the above scheme, it was proposed to approach DSD to carry out an Environmental Improvement Scheme similar to Ann Street in North Street, which would cover the area from the corner of the Marine Hotel to the bottom of Strandview Road and from the bus shelter up to the corner of Bayview Road.  She informed members that there would be no added cost to Council for this work but pointed out that Council may be asked to contribute by adding or replacing street furniture.

She stated that the DSD funding originally awarded for the Environmental Improvement Scheme for Ann Street would be used for the scheme in North Street within this financial year and that the funding would be honoured against by DSD in the next financial year for Ann Street.

 This was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


That the Development Manager’s report be adopted.”
04/33:11
SURE START PROGRAMME

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan requested that this item be discussed while the DM was still in attendance.

This was agreed.

Councillor McMullan referred to a recent press release regarding the release of money to start the Sure Start Programme and requested that a letter would be sent to the Minister requesting that a Sure Start Programme would be introduced into the Glens area and also the area of Ballycastle that is not yet covered by the present programme.

This was agreed.

Women’s Access Point Programme

Councillor McCambridge enquired if Moyle Enterprise Company had achieved their target in the Women’s Access Point Programme.

After discussion, it was agreed to investigate if these targets had been met.

04/33:08
TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT’S INTERIM REPORT

The Technical Services Department’s Interim Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.


Quay Road Playing Fields Redevelopment – Tender Report


The Technical Services Manager (TSM) stated that the Quay Road Playing Fields Redevelopment Tender Report had been deferred from the previous Council Meeting held on 13 December 2004, and reminded members of the tenders that had been received.
He also reminded members that the original budget for the project that had been set by Council was £750,000.  He stated that as the lowest tender had been received was from Kennedy Quarries for the sum of £920,890.35 and pointed out that R Robinson & Sons, had been asked to determine potential savings within the scheme and to undertake a schedule of reductions with Kennedy Quarries which would have no effect on the sporting provision or layout offered by the plans approved by Council.

The TSM stated that the main savings that had been identified had been to omit provision of CCTV access control and replace it with a proximity key system as used at the other Council facilities, £12,450; waste bins to be supplied by MDC, £2,100; omit imported filling to GAA pitch, £30,000; reduce turning circle to coach park to absolute minimum of sixteen metres and not the preferred eighteen metres, £1,800;  reduce road specification to car only parking areas, £5,250; and omit grassguard paving to path to Thompson’s field and replace with stone dust path, £5,200.

Other savings that could be made, he stated, were to omit Derby Fold down bollards, £10,075; omit provision for payment for NIE for removal of Overhead cables in Thompson’s Field, £14,350; omit brick paving to spectator area of synthetic pitch and replace with bitmac, £6,240; reduced contingency sum for any unforeseen works, £30,000 and reduced provisional sums for landscaping, signage and sports equipment, £30,000.

Councillor Molloy stated that he had understood that the CCTV would be used to monitor security of the pitch.
The TSM stated that the CCTV would be used for simple access control.

Councillor Molloy stated that he would like further details brought back to Council on CCTV being used for security.  
This was agreed.

He also stated that he would have liked the Grassguard paving to have been kept, as, in his opinion, it was an essential part.

In reply to Councillor Harding, the TSM stated that the work would begin on site in mid January for nine months, which would mean that sufficient work would be completed before the Lammas Fair.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated that consultants had been employed and that they had assured the Officers that the new facilities would meet all the latest standards.

After discussion, it was agreed to enquire what funding Cookstown District Council had received for their new playing fields and what type of pitch they had installed.

After further discussion, it was agreed to provide a breakdown of the landscaping and signage for the Quay Road Playing Fields.

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney,

“That the savings of the Redevelopment of the Quay Road Playing Pitch be left to the Tourism Development Recreation Manager to decide”.
Councillor Laverty stated that the donation of the filling for the Quay Road Playing Pitches from McQuillan’s GAA had been a great boost, and suggested that a letter of thanks be sent to the club.
This was agreed.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the following would be omitted from the tender submitted by Kennedy Quarries to make savings for the redevelopment of Quay Road Playing Fields:  Waste bins to be supplied by Moyle District Council; omit imported filling to GAA pitch; reduce road specification to car only parking areas; omit provision for payment to NIHE for removal of Overhead cables in Thompson’s field; reduced contingency sum for any unforeseen works and reduced provisional sums for landscaping, signage and sports equipment.

Purchase of Land at Rathlin Island

The TSM stated that he had received verbal confirmation from the VLA stating that an acceptable price to pay the Gage family for the land at Rathlin Island would be £37,000, and requested permission to accept this price subject to written confirmation being received from the VLA and planning permission.
After discussion,


Councillor Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Laverty and resolved,

“That Council would agree in principle to purchase the land at Rathlin Island from the Gage family for a public convenience subject to written verification that the value of the land is as requested and planning permission”.

Bus Shelter at Seafront
Councillor Harding stated that one end of the bus shelter at the seafront was missing and enquired if a letter could be sent to Translink requesting that they repair it.

This was agreed.

After further discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Laverty and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Department’s Interim report would be adopted”.

04/33:09
TOURIST DEVELOPMENT RECREATION DEPARTMENT’S INTERIM REPORT


The Tourist Development Recreation Department’s Interim Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Bushmills and District Community Association

The Tourist Development Recreation Manager (TDRM) reminded members that they had agreed in principle to the Bushmills and District Community Association’s proposal to improve the park area opposite Hamill Hall in Bushmills, and pointed out that further correspondence had been received on 7 December outlining the proposed works, associated costs and partners.
He informed members that the Association had to date been successful in securing funding of £45,000 from HINE Groundwork and agreement in principle from DRD Roads Service for road improvement and coach parking, and that they were also in talks with an interested party from the private sector for £40,000.

He stated that the Association now requested that Council would commit £40,000 towards the overall project.

Councillor McAllister stated that an architect had been employed and that a site meeting had been held and everything was progressing well and stated that in his opinion, Council should commit in principle to a sum of £40,000.

Councillor McIlroy stated that it would enhance Bushmills and that Council should therefore fully support it.

The Clerk confirmed that the money would be from Capital Expenditure and that payments would be spread over a period of thirty years.

Councillor McMullan enquired if the match funding could be grant aided.

After discussion, it was agreed to investigate if match funding could be grant aided.

After further discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Council would agree in principle to commit £40,000 to the Bushmills and District Community Association towards the Environmental Scheme to improve the park area opposite Hamill Hall in Bushmills subject to final agreement of the proposal”.

WHS Management Plan

The TDRM referred to the WHS Masterplan and informed members that the Steering Group had met on 8 December 2004 to discuss the varying issues that had evolved.  He pointed out that some of the issues that had been identified by Council had been addressed, but stated that a number of recommendations emerging were at odds with councils expressed wishes.
He stated that EHS had indicated that a final draft management plan would be produced before Christmas, and that Council and other key bodies would be asked to consider the draft in January, with the final agreed document scheduled to be with UNESCO by the end of January or beginning of February 2005.

He therefore suggested that Councillor McAllister and himself would peruse the document and that if they felt that if appropriate, a Special Council Meeting would be convened.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the TDRM and Councillor McAllister would peruse the final draft WHS Management Plan and that if they felt necessary, a special council meeting would be convened to discuss the document”.

It was also agreed that each Councillor would receive a copy of the document.
After further discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Laverty and resolved,

“That the Tourist Development Recreation Department’s Interim Report would be adopted”.

04/33:10
TO DISCUSS THE CONSULTATION DOCUMENT ON THE DRAFT LOCAL GOVERNMENT (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 2005
The Clerk referred to the Consultation Document on the Draft Local Government (Northern Ireland) Order 2005, and stated that in his opinion, most provisions were to be welcomed, particularly the emergency planning, but suggested that a letter would be sent to the Department expressing disappointment that the Power of Wellbeing had not been included in the document.
After discussion,


Councillor Hartin proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That a letter be sent to the Department statinig that most of the provision within the Consultation Document on the Draft Local Government (Northern Ireland) Order 2005 would be welcomed but expressing disappointment that Power of Wellbeing had not been included within the document”.

Councillor McConaghy left the meeting at 9.10pm.

Councillor McMullan referred to page twenty one, article thirty three of the consultation document, and enquired how it affected members of Local Authorities and if Councillors could avail of Council’s legal facilities.

Councillor McAllister stated that he supported Councillor McMullan’s remarks and pointed out that Councillors were not covered legally.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that legal advice could be sought to clarify if Councillors were employers or employees of the Council.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That legal advice would be sought to clarify if Councillors were employers or employees of the Council”.
04/33:12
RECENT COMMENTS ON dALRIADA HOSPITAL, BALLYCASTLE
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan requested that a letter would be sent to the Northern Health and Social Services Board requesting that the services at Dalriada Hospital would be extended for provision for an Accident and Emergency Room as there were no facilities from Coleraine right around the coast.

Councillor Hartin reminded members that the Northern Health and Social Services Board and Causeway Trust would be in attendance at a Council Meeting in the new year.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That a letter would be sent to the Northern Health and Social Services Board requesting that provision be made for an Accident and Emergency Room at Dalriada Hospital”.

It was also agreed to inform them in the letter that members’ would expect a reply to this request at their presentation to Council on 14 March 2004.
04/33:13
COMMERCIAL USE OF THE HARBOUR

(Requested by Councillor S Blaney)
Councillor S Blaney stated that Mr Gordon Ross wished to address members at the next Council Meeting with regard to commercial use of the harbour.

The Clerk stated that he would be required to write to Council requesting to address Council by twelve noon on the Wednesday prior to the meeting.

Councillor McCambridge expressed her disappointment that the policy had been changed with regard to people addressing Council.
The Chairman reminded members that the policy had been changed due to the legal advice that had been sought.

The Clerk stated that the extra time allowed Council the opportunity to know what was the Notice of Motion was to be and what action was hoped to be achieved.
After discussion, it was agreed that an entry would be made on Council’s Web Site informing people how and when they should request permission to come before Council or to circulate documentation.

After discussion, it was also agreed that Mr Gordon Ross would be permitted to attend the council Meeting to discuss the commercial use of the harbour.

04/31/14
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Shaping The Strategy – The Northern Ireland Waste Management Strategy 2005-2020 to be held at Galgorm Manor on Friday 21 January 2005.  (Cost not yet available)

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Councillors Graham, Harding, McAllister and McIlroy would be nominated to attend the Shaping The Strategy – The Northern Ireland Waste Management Strategy 2005-2020 to be held at Galgorm Manor on Friday 21 January 2005”.  
Wicklow County Tourism – Tourism Seminar to be held in The Marriott Hotel, Druids Glen, Newtownmountkennedy, Co. Wicklow on Thursday 27 January 2004 from 9.00am to 4.30pm.  (Cost - €150 plus accommodation and travel).

There were no nominations for the above seminar.

04/33:15 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985


The Clerk stated that no applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
04/33:15
Sealing of Documents



The Clerk stated that there were no documents to be signed and sealed.

04/33:15
Correspondence
Draft Firearms (Amendment) (Northern Ireland) Order 2005

Explanatory Memorandum – Proposal for a Draft Firearms (Amendment) (Northern Ireland) Order 2005.  

Councillor McAllister stated that mention should be made of BB Guns in the draft Order.

This was agreed.

Councillor McMullan also enquired why  Firearms identification could not be used for identification for voting.

Apartments at Main Street, Bushmills

Letter dated 13 November 2004 from Mr Raymond McMullan, Chairman of Bushmills Folklore and History Society opposing the proposed demolition and redevelopment of five apartments at 145 Main Street, Bushmills.  

This letter was discussed during the Planning Applications.
NILGA Full Meeting

Members Briefing, Summary of Outcomes for NILGA Full Meeting held on 26 November 2004.  

This members briefing was noted.

Appeal Hearing

Letter dated 26 November 2004 from Farningham McCreadie Partnership informing members of an appeal hearing on 25 January 2005 for planning application E/2004/0346 for a proposed residential development at Ramoan Road, Ballycastle for the Parishes of Ramoan and Culfeightrin, and requesting that a letter of support would be forwarded to the Planning Appeals Commission.  

This letter had been dealt with during the Planning Applications.

Worktrack Programme

Letter dated 8 December 2004 from Belfast City Council informing members of the motion that was passed regarding the intention of the Department of Employment and Learning to scrap the Worktrack Programme and the Sure Start Scheme. 

This letter was noted.

Worktrack Programme

Letter dated 8 December 2004 from the Department for Employment and Learning replying to Council’s letter regarding concerns on the closure of the Worktrack programme.  

Councillors Black and Harding expressed their disappointment at the response from the Department of Employment and Learning.
Schemes of Emergency Financial Assistance to District Councils

Letter dated 9 December 2004 from the DOE enclosing guidance notes for applications under Schemes of Emergency Financial Assistance to District Councils following an emergency in its district.  

This letter was noted.

Proposals for a Comprehensive Agreement

Northern Ireland Office, Proposals By The British and Irish Governments for a Comprehensive Agreement.  

These proposals were noted.
Correspondence/Reports not circulated

Department of Regional Development – Shaping Our Future Together, 3rd Annual Report Regional Development Strategy for Northern Ireland 2025, April 2003 – March 2004.

Northern Health and Social Services Board – The 2003 Report of the Director of Public Health.

Journal of The Somme Association, Issue 22.  

Councillor Hartin stated that he wished all members and staff a merry Christmas and prosperous new year.

The meeting concluded at 9.38 pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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